LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Thursday, July 30, 2015
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue

Louisiana Room, 7th Floor

617 North Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana 

10:00 A.M.  

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, Office of the Lt. Governor and LTFSC Chairman; Jarrod Coniglio, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; and Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office.
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D’Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS 

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. and thanked everyone for attending. It was noted that Commissioners Lisa Ponce de Leon and Donald Hains were unable to attend, however, sufficient number of commissioners were in attendance for a quorum. 

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Commissioners took a few minutes to review the minutes from the September 10, 2014 meeting.  With no questions or discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Coniglio and seconded by Ms. Lapeze, and the minutes of the previous meeting were approved.  

3. PROGRAM STATUS

Ms. Thevenot reviewed the Program Status Reports.  She stated that the program experienced an extremely good year with higher shopping, primarily attributable to the reopening of the Riverwalk Outlet Mall in downtown New Orleans. She stated that there were two major conventions during the last year with international attendance, one of which had 5,000 delegates from China.    During the fiscal year, Brazil, Philippines and China were the top three countries in both spending and number of visitors; however, China has now emerged as number one. She said most Chinese travelers visit with a focus on shopping and tend to purchase more items from high end or upscale stores.  The report showed that the average amount spent per travel party year to date was $778, and average individual sale amount was $221.  

4.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the financial statements, stating that the Compilation Report was prepared by Hienz and Macaluso, as of June 30, 2015.  He then reviewed the following items:

a. Compiled financial statements through June 30, 2015, FY 2014-2015:    

Mr. D’Arcangelo said that as of June 30, the balance sheet showed current assets of $393,525 and accounts receivables of $994,625, along with total current liabilities of $556,543 and long-term liabilities of $268,487, resulting in unrestricted net assets of $576,297. 

b. Revenues, Expenses and Budget Comparison:  

Mr. D’Arcangelo reviewed the income statement as well as the budget comparison page for the FY ending June 30, showing revenue of $1,019,537 and expenditures of $854,081, resulting in net assets of $165,456. 

With no further questions regarding the financials, Commissioner Windham asked for a motion to accept the financial statements as presented.  On a motion by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Coniglio, the motion was passed.

5.
ACTION ITEMS

Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the proposed budget for 2015-2016 FY.  Prior to presenting the proposed budget, they stated that travel and advertising/marketing proposals were included in the total presented budget.  

a.   Approval of Proposed Budget FY 2015-2016:

The proposed budget for FY 2015-2016 showed total annual revenues and expenses of $864,740.  This budget reflects a 24.9% increase over the previous FY budget.  Chairman Windham began discussion of the travel and advertising/marketing line items.  It was determined that additional prior year excess revenue should be allocated to advertising/marketing as dictated by program governing statute. The Commissioners decided to allocate an additional $50,000 of accumulated revenue to the proposed advertising and marketing line item, bringing the total budget to $914,740.  This amount would not actually reflect on financials as it is previously earned revenue. 
Also discussed was the proposed travel line item.  Ms. Thevenot explained the proposed Panama trade mission, Copa Airlines trade mission, and possible Cuba trade mission, and their importance in promoting LTFS and Louisiana as an international destination.  The remainder of the proposed travel expense is for normal monthly staff travel to service merchants and travel to the various LTFS refund centers   
With no further questions or discussion, Commissioner Windham called for a formal motion to approve the total proposed budget of $864,740, which includes the travel and advertising proposed breakdowns, and the inclusion of an additional $50,000 of surplus funds to be spent on advertising/marketing. This results in a total budget of $914,740. A motion was made by Mr. Coniglio and seconded by Ms. Lapeze and the proposed budget for FY 2015-2016 was approved.

6.
OTHER BUSINESS 



Ms. Thevenot began discussion on the possibility of eliminating the refund vouchers required for visitor refunds.  Various alternate procedures were presented and discussed.  The Commissioners agreed that the feasibility could be pursued to determine the pros and cons and what ramifications would be involved, including the requirement of legislation.


The group then discussed the 2016 Legislative Session and said LTFS should start gathering letters of support to pursue program renewal during the session, as the program sunsets in June 2017.


Also discussed was an alternative to customer refund checks being mailed.  Ms. Lapeze stated she would assist in talks with US Bank to discuss possibilities of a Stored Value Card as a replacement method of refund.

Chairman Windham then requested that the Commission members go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter, at which time Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo excused themselves from the meeting.  Upon their return, Chairman Windham stated that the job performance of Mr. D’Arcangelo had been discussed and that the Commissioners decided to grant a salary increase to bring him to comparable position levels, effective June 1, 2015.  Specific details of the salary action are contained in a Memorandum signed by Commissioner Coniglio and kept on file in the Human Resources Division of the Department of Revenue.

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Coniglio and seconded by Ms. Lapeze to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 p.m. 
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